SIGNIFICANT ADVANCEMENT

In 2015, Burkina Faso made a significant advancement in efforts to eliminate the worst forms of child labor. The Government adopted a revised mining code that includes new provisions prohibiting child labor in mines. The Government also renewed its annual National Action Plan to Combat Trafficking and the National Program for the Fight against Child Labor on Artisanal Gold Mining Sites and Quarries. In an effort to improve data collection efforts related to child labor, the Ministry of Social Action and National Solidarity established a basic integrated data system on child protection that is linked to all 45 Committees for Vigilance and Surveillance throughout the country. However, children in Burkina Faso are engaged in the worst forms of child labor, including in gold mining and cotton harvesting. A lack of



labor inspectors and limited resources for the systematic enforcement of child labor laws impede government efforts to protect children from engaging in the worst forms of child labor.

## I. PREVALENCE AND SECTORAL DISTRIBUTION OF CHILD LABOR

Children in Burkina Faso are engaged in the worst forms of child labor, including gold mining and cotton harvesting.(1-8) Table 1 provides key indicators on children's work and education in Burkina Faso.

#### Table 1. Statistics on Children's Work and Education

Children	Age	Percent
Working (% and population)	5-14 yrs.	42.1 (2,116,752)
Attending School (%)	5-14 yrs.	41.9
Combining Work and School (%)	7-14 yrs.	21.7
Primary Completion Rate (%)		60.5

Source for primary completion rate: Data from 2014, published by UNESCO Institute for Statistics, 2015.(9)

Source for all other data: Understanding Children's Work Project's analysis of statistics from Enquête Démographique et de Santé et à Indicateurs Multiples, 2010.(10)

Based on a review of available information, Table 2 provides an overview of children's work by sector and activity.

#### Table 2. Overview of Children's Work by Sector and Activity

Sector/Industry	Activity
Agriculture	Planting,* weeding,* and exposure to pesticides*† while harvesting crops, including cotton and mangos* (1, 3-8, 11)
	Raising and herding livestock, including cattle* and goats* (5, 11-13)
Industry	Mining of gold, <sup>†</sup> including digging and crushing rock, installing dynamite, <sup>†</sup> working underground, <sup>†</sup> carrying water and other heavy loads, <sup>†</sup> and using cyanide and mercury <sup>†</sup> (1-3, 8, 12, 14-33)
	Quarrying† and transporting heavy loads† while working to extract granite (17, 23, 34-38)
	Work in carpentry* and construction* (12, 13)
Services	Domestic work† (4, 6, 11-13, 30, 39-41)
Street work, including vending* and begging* (6, 11-13)	
Categorical Worst Forms of Child Labor‡	Use in illicit activities,* including drug trafficking* (23)

SIGNIFICANT ADVANCEMENT

### Table 2. Overview of Children's Work by Sector and Activity (cont)

Sector/Industry	Activity
Categorical Worst Forms	Commercial sexual exploitation, sometimes as a result of human trafficking* (11, 18, 21, 30, 42, 43)
of Child Labor‡	Agricultural work, including cotton production and livestock raising,* domestic work, begging, gold mining, and work in quarries,* each as a result of human trafficking (3, 5, 6, 41-49)

\* Evidence of this activity is limited and/or the extent of the problem is unknown.

+ Determined by national law or regulation as hazardous and, as such, relevant to Article 3(d) of ILO C. 182.

‡ Child labor understood as the worst forms of child labor per se under Article 3(a)–(c) of ILO C. 182.

Burkina Faso is a destination, transit point, and source for child trafficking to and from other West African countries.(42, 43, 50, 51) The Government has collaborated with Koranic schools and educators to expose individuals posing as Koranic teachers to force their students to beg in the streets and then take the money the boys collect.(6, 42-44, 48, 52, 53) The practice of *confiage*, which involves sending a child to live with a relative or friend to attend school in a larger town or city, may place children at risk of being victims of internal human trafficking for the purpose of exploitation.(48)

The Government has acknowledged the need for a national study on the commercial sexual exploitation of children to better understand the issue and to incorporate it into the National Action Plan to combat the Worst Forms of Child Labor.(46) A boom in gold mining has contributed to the increase of child labor in this sector, and more children are leaving school to work in gold mines.(5, 8, 16, 54-58)

Although the Law Orienting the Education System mandates free education until age 16, students are required to pay for uniforms and school-related fees. (2, 30, 59, 60) The shortage of teachers and the lack of school infrastructure in rural areas hinder children's access to education. (3, 30, 59) Birth registration is also required for enrollment, which could prevent some children from entering school because about a quarter of the children in Burkina Faso do not have a birth certificate. (61, 62)

In September 2015, the presidential guard seized power from the transitional government, which had been instated when President Blaise Compaoré was forced to step down from power in 2014. The interim government, however, was reinstated the following week, and a new president was peacefully elected and inaugurated in December 2015.(63-74) The disruptions caused by Burkina Faso's political turbulence may have slowed gains and impacted the Government's ability to address child labor during the reporting period.(73)

## II. LEGAL FRAMEWORK FOR THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

Burkina Faso has ratified all key international conventions concerning child labor (Table 3).

### Table 3. Ratification of International Conventions on Child Labor

	Convention	Ratification
KETTON	ILO C. 138, Minimum Age	✓
	ILO C. 182, Worst Forms of Child Labor	✓
	UN CRC	✓
	UN CRC Optional Protocol on Armed Conflict	1
	UN CRC Optional Protocol on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography	1
	Palermo Protocol on Trafficking in Persons	1

The Government has established laws and regulations on child labor, including its worst forms (Table 4).

Standard	Yes/No	Age	Related Legislation
Minimum Age for Work	Yes	16	Article 152 of the Labor Code (75)
Minimum Age for Hazardous Work	Yes	18	Articles 149 and 150 of the Labor Code; Article 1 of the Hazardous Work List (75, 76)
Prohibition of Hazardous Occupations and/or Activities for Children	Yes		Article 153 of the Labor Code; Articles 2, 4 and 5 of the Hazardous Work List; Article 77 of the Mining Code (75-77)
Prohibition of Forced Labor	Yes		Articles 5 and 153 of the Labor Code; Articles 3–5 of the Law Suppressing the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography; Article 1 of the Law on Combating Trafficking o Persons and Similar Practices (75, 78, 79)
Prohibition of Child Trafficking	Yes		Article 153 of the Labor Code; Articles 1–5 of the Law on Combating Trafficking of Persons and Similar Practices (75, 79
Prohibition of Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children	Yes		Article 153 of the Labor Code; Articles 3, 4, 7–10, and 20 of the Law Suppressing the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography (75, 78)
Prohibition of Using Children in Illicit Activities	Yes		Article 153 of the Labor Code (75)
Minimum Age for Compulsory Military Recruitment	N/A*		
Minimum Age for Voluntary Military Service	Yes	20	Article 2 of the Decree Organizing Operations Related to Convoking the Contingent (80)
Compulsory Education Age	Yes	16	Article 4 of the Law Orienting the Education System (81)
Free Public Education	Yes		Article 6 of the Law Orienting the Education System (81)

Table 4. Laws and Regulations Related to Child Labo	Table 4. Laws ar	nd Regulations	s Related to	Child Labor
---	------------------	----------------	--------------	-------------

\* No conscription (82)

On June 26, 2015, the National Transition Council adopted a revised mining code that includes new provisions prohibiting child labor in mines. The amendment establishes a penalty of 2 to 5 years of imprisonment and a fine of approximately \$8,200 to \$41,000 for offenders.(2, 3, 77) The Government also conducted a study to review the existing legislation on hazardous activities prohibited to children, aiming to update the list, but no changes were made during the reporting period.(2)

### **III. ENFORCEMENT OF LAWS ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR**

The Government has established institutional mechanisms for the enforcement of laws and regulations on child labor, including its worst forms (Table 5).

Organization/Agency	Role
Ministry of Civil Service, Labor, and Social Security (MFPTSS)	Enforce labor laws, including child labor laws.(11, 83) Responsible for establishing government policy to combat child labor, including its worst forms.(57) In the case of provincial committees, responsible for raising awareness, conducting workshops for community members, and enforcement at the local level.(50, 84)
Ministry of Social Action and National Solidarity (MASSN)	Protect children's rights, enforce laws against child trafficking and other worst forms of child labor, remove children from exploitative child labor, and provide reintegration services.(11, 83, 85, 86) Operate a free hotline to report child abuse, including child labor, and conduct awareness-raising activities in all 13 regions of Burkina Faso.(2, 23, 87-89) Operate civil registry offices in maternity wards to register newborn babies.(90) In 2015, established a basic integrated data system on child protection to improve data quality and collection efforts on child labor, including its worst forms.(43) In the case of the National Council for Childhood, oversee all policies for the survival, protection, development, and participation of children.(91)
Ministry of Territorial Administration, Decentralization and Interior Security (MATDSI)	Enforce criminal laws related to child trafficking.(46) In the case of the Morals Brigade in the MATDSI National Police Force, oversee criminal cases involving children and women.(92)

SIGNIFICANT ADVANCEMENT

### Table 5. Agencies Responsible for Child Labor Law Enforcement (cont)

Organization/Agency	Role
Ministry of Justice (MOJ)	Enforce and prosecute criminal laws, including laws related to the worst forms of child labor.(93) Appoint one or more judges who specialize in child protection issues to each high court to oversee juvenile court cases. May also call upon the MASSN social workers in charge of child protection to conduct investigations on behalf of vulnerable children, including victims of child trafficking, commercial sexual exploitation, exploitative child labor, and begging.(94)
Parliamentary Network for the Promotion of Child Rights	Train government officials on children's rights, including child labor laws and other issues affecting children.(3, 95, 96)

After the presidential elections in December 2015, a new cabinet of ministers was announced; the Government consolidated the Ministry of Gender with the Ministry of Social Action and National Solidarity (MASSN) to form the Ministry of Women, National Solidarity and Family in January 2016.(43)

#### Labor Law Enforcement

In 2015, labor law enforcement agencies in Burkina Faso took actions to combat child labor, including its worst forms (Table 6).

#### Table 6. Labor Law Enforcement Efforts Related to Child Labor

Overview of Labor Law Enforcement	2014	2015
Labor Inspectorate Funding	Unknown* (11)	\$226,000 (2)
Number of Labor Inspectors	149 (83)	232 (2, 97)
Inspectorate Authorized to Assess Penalties	Yes (75)	Yes (75)
Training for Labor Inspectors <ul> <li>Initial Training for New Employees</li> <li>Training on New Laws Related to Child Labor</li> <li>Refresher Courses Provided</li> </ul>	Yes (11, 83, 98) Yes (83) Unknown (2)	Yes (2) Unknown* (92) Yes (2, 97)
Number of Labor Inspections <ul> <li>Number Conducted at Worksite</li> <li>Number Conducted by Desk Reviews</li> </ul>	Unknown* (11) Unknown* (11) Unknown* (11)	Unknown* (2) Unknown* (2) Unknown* (2)
Number of Child Labor Violations Found	Unknown* (11)	Unknown* (2)
Number of Child Labor Violations for Which Penalties Were Imposed <ul> <li>Number of Penalties Imposed That Were Collected</li> </ul>	0 (11, 99) 0 (11, 99, 100)	Unknown* (2) Unknown* (2)
Routine Inspections Conducted <ul> <li>Routine Inspections Targeted</li> </ul>	Yes (11, 83) Yes (11, 83)	No (2) N/A (2)
Unannounced Inspections Permitted	Yes (75)	Yes (75)
Unannounced Inspections Conducted	Yes (11, 83)	Yes (97)
Complaint Mechanism Exists	Yes (11)	Yes (2)
Reciprocal Referral Mechanism Exists Between Labor Authorities and Social Services	Unknown	Yes (97)

\* The Government does not make this information publicly available.

The Government employs 124 labor inspectors and 108 labor controllers who are in charge of conducting labor inspections; however, the Government indicates it lacks adequate resources to enforce labor laws throughout the country, including the human and financial resources needed to carry out a sufficient number of labor inspections. (2, 43, 83) Both the inspectors and the controllers received initial training at the national school for civil servants. During the reporting period, three inspectors received ongoing training through the ILO training center in Turin on issues such as child labor, human trafficking, and forced child labor. (97)

The Ministry of Civil Service, Labor, and Social Security (MFPTSS) publishes an annual report listing 12 types of labor infractions, none of which are related to child labor.(11) No penalties have been applied to employers to date because most children are self-employed. The MFPTSS notes that it is difficult for inspectors to follow up on inspections to ensure the recommendations have been implemented.(99) Law enforcement collaborates on an ad hoc basis with the MASSN to provide social services to child labor victims.(97) It is not known how many cases of child labor were identified as a result of complaints made to the MASSN hotline

## Criminal Law Enforcement

In 2015, criminal law enforcement agencies in Burkina Faso took actions to combat the worst forms of child labor (Table 7).

## Table 7. Criminal Law Enforcement Efforts Related to the Worst Forms of Child Labor

Overview of Criminal Law Enforcement	2014	2015
Training for Investigators		
Initial Training for New Employees	Unknown (11)	Yes (2)
Training on New Laws Related to the Worst Forms of Child Labor	Yes (46)	Unknown
Refresher Courses Provided	Yes (46)	Yes (53)
Number of Investigations	Unknown* (11)	Unknown*
Number of Violations Found	Unknown* (11)	Unknown*
Number of Prosecutions Initiated	Unknown* (11)	16 (43, 53)
Number of Convictions	Unknown* (11)	9 (43, 53)
Reciprocal Referral Mechanism Exists Between Criminal Authorities and Social Services	Yes (11, 83)	Yes (2, 43)

\* The Government does not make this information publicly available.

In 2015, 232 labor inspectors and labor controllers worked with police officers to enforce criminal laws related to the worst forms of child labor; however, this number is insufficient considering the scope of the problem in Burkina Faso.(2, 83) Many provincial committees that assist with criminal law enforcement and raising awareness at the local level were unable to carry out all their planned activities due to a lack of resources.(84)

During the reporting period, 203 provincial directors, social workers, police officers, civil society members, and gendarmes received training on child protection. Judges and law enforcement officials also received training on issues related to the commercial sexual exploitation of children; these training sessions were supported by ECPAT.(43) Members of security forces, judicial employees, and social workers in areas bordering Côte d'Ivoire received training on how to better combat transnational trafficking and track down offenders.(43) As part of its collaboration with Koranic schools and educators, the Government intercepted 7 child traffickers posing as Koranic teachers and rescued 43 children who were destined for agricultural work in Mali and Côte d'Ivoire.(43) The Government relies on coordinating bodies and an official procedural guide to refer victims to social service providers.(43, 97)

## IV. COORDINATION OF GOVERNMENT EFFORTS ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

The Government has established mechanisms to coordinate its efforts to address child labor, including its worst forms (Table 8).

Coordinating Body	Role & Description
National Coordination Committee for the National Action Plan to Combat the Worst Forms of Child Labor (CNC-PAN/PFTE)	Supervise, evaluate, and oversee implementation of the National Action Plan to Combat the Worst Forms of Child Labor. Chaired by the MFPTSS Directorate to Combat Child Labor and its Worst Forms.(11, 12, 83) Includes representatives from 24 government ministries, among which are the MOJ; the MASSN; the MATDSI; the Ministries of Basic Education, Mines, Human Rights, and Health; NGOs; religious communities; the Children's Parliament; civil society organizations; and 6 observers representing donor countries and international NGOs.(11) Hold meetings once a year to review efforts to combat child labor and identify needs.(57, 83)
MFPTSS Directorate to Combat Child Labor and its Worst Forms (DLTE)	Coordinate and lead interagency efforts to combat child labor, including its worst forms; collect information on child labor; and conduct awareness raising activities.(100) Serve as the Secretariat for the CNC-PAN/PFTE.(93, 100) In 2015, initiated a study to implement an integrated data system on child protection and provided training for field agents in charge of data collection, including follow-up and monitoring efforts.(43, 53)
National Committee for Vigilance and Surveillance Against the Trafficking in Persons and Assimilated Practices (CNVS)	Coordinate actions to combat the worst forms of child labor, including human trafficking, at the national level. Oversee Committees for Vigilance and Surveillance in each of the regions.(43, 50) The MASSN serves as president, and the MATDSI is the vice president.(43, 88) Include representatives from MFPTSS, the MOJ, the Ministry of Women and Gender, and NGOs.(43) In 2015, met to adopt the implementation report of the National Action Plan to Combat the Worst Forms of Child Labor covering 2001 to 2013 and supported all 45 regional committees through a monitoring and supervision mechanism.(43, 53, 97)

## Table 8. Mechanisms to Coordinate Government Efforts on Child Labor

SIGNIFICANT ADVANCEMENT

### Table 8. Mechanisms to Coordinate Government Efforts on Child Labor (cont)

Coordinating Body	Role & Description
Child Protection Networks (RPEs)	Assist the CNVS with coordinating and facilitating the collection of statistical data on human trafficking, in particular women and children. Established by the MASSN and comprising social workers, magistrates, judges, police officers, health workers, and NGOs in 23 of the country's 45 provinces.(53) In 2015, all RPEs met to share experiences and good practices.(43)

In 2015, although the Government made efforts to improve its data collection system and monitoring capabilities, a lack of resources, such as computers and electricity, and poor coordination among the ministries continued to hamper the Government's ability to fully address child trafficking.(2, 43)

## V. GOVERNMENT POLICIES ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

The Government of Burkina Faso has established policies on child labor, including its worst forms (Table 9).

### **Table 9. Policies Related to Child Labor**

Policy	Description
National Action Plan to Combat the Worst Forms of Child Labor (PAN/PFTE) (2011–2015)	Part of the Strategy for Accelerated Growth and Sustainable Development (SCADD); aims to prevent and protect children from the worst forms of child labor through awareness raising, data collection, rehabilitation services, increased access to education, and better law enforcement.(48, 57, 100) Calls for the involvement of 11 ministries, particularly the MASSN and the MFPTSS, to reduce exploitative child labor significantly by 2015.(57, 101) Promotes education, particularly for girls, through school feeding programs, school material distribution, and scholarships.(93)
2015 National Action Plan to Combat Trafficking†	MASSN plan to combat human trafficking implemented by the CNVS.(43)
ECOWAS Regional Action Plan on Child Labor (2012–2015)	With 14 other ECOWAS countries, implements a regional action plan on child labor, especially its worst forms. Aims to eliminate worst forms of child labor in West Africa by 2015.(40, 102, 103)
Decent Work Country Program (2012– 2015)	Promotes decent work with a focus on creating job opportunities for youth and promoting social protection. Incorporates child labor concerns into the strategy for work.(104)
Bilateral Agreements to Combat Child Trafficking	Agreements between Burkina Faso, Mali, and Côte d'Ivoire; call for increased cooperation against cross-border trafficking in persons.(23, 43, 105, 106) Overseen by the Government, which has established monitoring committees to review aspects of the agreement with Mali and Côte d'Ivoire.(107) Burkina Faso's National Training Institute of Social Workers partners with its counterpart in Chad to share experiences and best practices in combating human trafficking.(43)
Communal Action Plan Against Trafficking (2013–2018)	Pilot program in Diebougou; aims to prevent child trafficking, raise awareness in local communities, and rehabilitate and reintegrate victims of child trafficking. Entails government plans to replicate this program elsewhere in the country.(43, 53)
Treaty of Amity and Cooperation	Framework for economic cooperation between Côte d'Ivoire and Burkina Faso.(106) Includes agreements to prevent the exploitation of children in artisanal gold mines and renewed commitments to combat child trafficking between the two countries. Encompasses annual meetings to reaffirm the commitment and address issues requiring cooperation.(106)
Strategy for Accelerated Growth and Sustainable Development (SCADD) (2011–2015)*	Encompasses all development activities with a focus on the promotion of social protections, poverty reduction through economic growth, maternal and child health, and primary education for all.(23, 57, 108) Also implements price controls on food and provides microfinance opportunities to youth.(57)
Program for the Strategic Development of Basic Education (PDSEB) (2012–2021)*	Aims to increase the number of students continuing their studies after elementary school and achieve universal primary school attendance by 2021.(51, 109)
National Parenting Program <sup>+</sup>	Aims to support families in their efforts to provide education and care to their children to reduce their vulnerability to child trafficking.(43)

\* Child labor elimination and prevention strategies do not appear to have been integrated into this policy.

† Policy was approved during the reporting period.

In 2015, the Government of Burkina Faso did not receive any invitations to participate in activities under the ECOWAS Regional Action Plan on Child Labor.(97) The monitoring committee established to review the bilateral agreements to combat child trafficking with Mali and Côte d'Ivoire and the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation agreement between Burkina Faso and Côte d'Ivoire did not meet during the reporting period because of a lack of financial resources and the political situation in Burkina Faso.(97)

## **VI. SOCIAL PROGRAMS TO ADDRESS CHILD LABOR**

In 2015, the Government of Burkina Faso funded and participated in programs that include the goal of eliminating or preventing child labor, including its worst forms (Table 10).

#### Table 10. Social Programs to Address Child Labor

Program	Description
National Program for the Fight against Child Labor on Artisanal Gold Mining Sites and Quarries (2015–2019)*†	MASSN program that aims to prevent and withdraw children from working in artisanal gold mines as part of the Government's efforts to eliminate child labor in mining by 2025.(2, 43, 97, 110, 111) Seeks to strengthen child protection systems, improve coordination among stakeholders, and implement existing legislation. Builds on the previous project to eliminate child labor in mines and quarries from 2009 to 2013.(97) Approximately \$42.9 million, 40 percent of the program costs, to be provided by the Government.(2)
Reducing Child Labor Through Education and Services (2012–2016)	\$5 million USDOL-funded, 4-year project implemented by Counterpart International that targets 10,000 children engaged in or at risk of entering child labor in the cotton and gold mining sectors. Targets 1,000 households with child beneficiaries with livelihood services and aims to increase access to education, social protection, and training programs.(112, 113)
Global Action Program on Child Labor Issues	USDOL-funded project implemented by the ILO in approximately 40 countries to support the priorities of the Roadmap for Achieving the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labor by 2016 established by the Hague Global Child Labor Conference in 2010. Aims to build the capacity of the national government and develop strategic policies to address the elimination of child labor and forced labor.(114)
Country Level Engagement and Assistance to Reduce Child Labor II (CLEAR II)	USDOL-funded capacity-building project implemented by Winrock International and partners Verité and Lawyers Without Borders in at least eight countries to build local and national Government capacity to address child labor. Aims to improve legislation addressing child labor issues, including by bringing local or national laws into compliance with international standards; to improve monitoring and enforcement of laws and policies related to child labor; to develop, validate, adopt, and implement a national action plan on the elimination of child labor; and to enhance the implementation of national and local policies and programs aiming to reduce and prevent child labor.(115, 116) Delayed implementation due to political transitions in 2014 and 2015.(117)
Transit Centers†	MASSN-funded program that operates 23 transit centers serving vulnerable children, some of whom may have been victims of human trafficking.(43, 51, 89) Provides food, medical assistance, and psychosocial care. Aims to reintegrate victims into their communities. Facilitates repatriation of foreign victims when possible.(23, 43, 51, 85) In 2015, received approximately \$36,000 to operate transit centers and supporting programs.(43)
Assistance to Vulnerable Groups†	MASSN-funded program that provides services to vulnerable groups, especially women and children, in the prevention of human trafficking and recidivism.(46) In 2015, received approximately \$181,000 to provide vocational training and social reintegration assistance to children living in the street who are vulnerable to child trafficking, and \$49,000 to support income-generating activities for families of vulnerable children.(43) Provided protection for 400 potential child trafficking victims who were returned to their families; supported the vocational training and education of 301 vulnerable children who were reintegrated.(43)
Awareness Raising Campaigns†	MASSN-funded program that conducts nationwide campaigns to combat human trafficking by providing advocacy, raising awareness, and building capacity for key actors involved in child protection issues, including child trafficking.(43, 53)
National Parenting Program*†	Assists parents in managing and educating their children to combat child trafficking.(53)
Resilience in the Sahel- Enhanced (2014–2019)	USAID-funded 5-year project to increase food security and improve livelihoods in Niger and Burkina Faso. Received \$130 million from UNICEF for the first two years of implementation.(118, 119)
UN World Food Country Program (2011–2016)	\$56.2 million UN-funded program that supports school feeding programs, promotes primary education, and aims to improve food security. Aims to provide daily meals to 629,000 primary school students and monthly take-home rations of dry cereals to 55,525 young female students.(120, 121)
National Council for the Prevention of Violence at Schools†	Oversees government efforts to combat violence and abuse in schools.(11, 122) Collects and analyzes data on violence in schools; produces an annual report for the Ministry of Education.(122)
Child Friendly Schools (EQAME)	UNICEF-funded project that constructs or converts existing schools into student-centered institutions. Provides quality education, school kits, water and sanitation facilities, and mobilizes communities in support of schools.(3, 71, 123-125) Provides teacher training on children's rights, child-friendly pedagogy, and development of extracurricular activities.(123)
National Strategy on Civil Registration (2012–2016)†	\$41.3 million Government-funded program aiming to achieve universal birth registration by creating information and registration centers.(11, 30, 126) Receives 30 percent of its funding from the Government and the remaining 70 percent from technical and financial partners.(126)

\* Program was launched during the reporting period.

† Program is funded by the Government of Burkina Faso.

SIGNIFICANT ADVANCEMENT

In 2015, the Government continued to support and monitor 21,570 children who had been removed from mines and quarries and provided with schooling, vocational training, and income-generating activities.(43) Although Burkina Faso has social programs to address the worst forms of child labor in the production of cotton and in gold mining, the scope of these programs is insufficient to fully address the extent of the problem or to address other forms of child labor, such as in domestic work.(2, 3)

## VII. SUGGESTED GOVERNMENT ACTIONS TO ELIMINATE THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

Based on the reporting above, suggested actions are identified that would advance the elimination of child labor, including its worst forms, in Burkina Faso (Table 11).

Area	Suggested Action	Year(s) Suggested
Enforcement	Significantly increase the number of labor inspectors responsible for enforcing laws related to child labor in accordance with the ILO recommendation.	2014 – 2015
	Ensure that labor law enforcement receives sufficient resources to fulfill their mandate, including by conducting an adequate number of inspections and following up after inspections to ensure recommendations have been implemented.	2009 – 2015
	Make publicly available statistics on the enforcement of child labor laws, including the number and type of inspections conducted, violations found, and penalties assessed.	2009 – 2015
	Include the number of child labor infractions in the MFPTSS annual report.	2015
Enforcement	Establish a mechanism to log all calls to the child protection hotline and track cases of child labor for referral to law enforcement or social service providers.	2015
	Strengthen the labor inspectorate by conducting routine and targeted inspections.	2015
Coordination	Ensure coordinating bodies receive adequate resources, such as computers and electricity, and can work together to fully address child trafficking issues.	2015
Government Policies	Integrate child labor elimination and prevention strategies into existing policies.	2013 – 2015
	Ensure monitoring committees can meet regularly to review bilateral agreements to combat child trafficking and the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation agreement.	2015
Social Programs	Improve access to education by eliminating school-related fees and increasing the number of schools and teachers in rural areas.	2010 – 2015
	Ensure all children can obtain identity documents, such as birth certificates for school registration.	2010 – 2015
	Expand existing programs to address child labor in the production of cotton and gold mining; develop programs to address other forms of child labor, such as in domestic work.	2009 – 2015

#### Table 11. Suggested Government Actions to Eliminate Child Labor, Including its Worst Forms

REFERENCES

- Interpol. Nearly 400 Victims of Child Trafficking Rescued Across Burkina Faso in INTERPOL-Led Operation; November 22, 2012. <u>http://www.interpol.int/layout/</u> set/print/News-and-media/News-media-releases/2012/PR096.
- 2. U.S. Embassy- Ouagadougou. reporting, January 28, 2016.
- UNICEF. Report of the field visit to Burkina Faso by Members of the Bureau of the UNICEF Executive Board, 26 April to 2 May 2014. New York; July 7, 2014. <u>http://www.unicef.org/about/execboard/files/2014-CRP25-Field visit to</u> <u>Burkina Faso-7July2014.pdf</u>.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Burkina Faso (ratification: 1999) Published: 2013; accessed November 6, 2014; <u>http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquery.htm</u>.
- Sollinger, M. Children Mining for Gold in Burkina Faso; February 2, 2015. <u>http://newshourtc.pbs.org/newshour/extra/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2013/11/</u> Burkina-Faso-Article.pdf.
- Feneyrol, O. Capitalisation des expériences en matière de protection des enfants migrants et/ou travailleurs au Burkina Faso. Geneva, Terre des Hommes; 2012.
- Apollinaire, K. Burkina Faso: Travail des enfants Le mal caché des vergers du Kénédougou, Pilabre, [online] August 22, 2013 [cited February 2, 2014]; [source on file].
- Government of Burkina Faso. Etude de base pour la relecture du décret n 2009-365/ PRES/PM/MTSS/MS/MASSN du 28 mai 2009 portant détermination de la liste des travaux dangereux interdits aux enfants au Burkina Faso; May 28, 2009.

- 9. UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary. Total. [accessed December 16, 2015]; <u>http://data.uis.unesco.org/</u>. Data provided is the gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary school. This measure is a proxy measure for primary completion. This ratio is the total number of new entrants in the last grade of primary education, regardless of age, expressed as a percentage of the population at the theoretical entrance age to the last grade of primary. A high ratio indicates a high degree of current primary education completion. Because the calculation includes all new entrants to last grade (regardless of age), the ratio can exceed 100 percent, due to over-aged and under-aged children who enter primary school late/early and/or repeat grades. For more information, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- 10. UCW. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Enquête Démographique et de Santé et à Indicateurs Multiples, 2010. Analysis received December 18, 2015. Reliable statistical data on the worst forms of child labor are especially difficult to collect given the often hidden or illegal nature of the worst forms. As a result, statistics on children's work in general are reported in this chart, which may or may not include the worst forms of child labor. For more information on sources used, the definition of working children and other indicators used in this report, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- 11. U.S. Embassy- Ouagadougou. reporting, January 26, 2015.

### SIGNIFICANT ADVANCEMENT

- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Burkina Faso (ratification: 1999) Published: 2015; accessed November 19, 2015; <u>http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquery.htm</u>.
- 13. Institut National de la Statistique et de la Démographie. Analyse Complémentaire sur le Travail des Enfants Agés de 5 à 14 Ans au Burkina Faso. Ouagadougou; May 2011. http://www.insd.bf/n/contenu/enquetes\_recensements/enquete\_travail\_ des\_enfants/Etude\_compltaire\_travail\_enfants.pdf.
- Ministère de l'Environnement et du Cadre de Vie (MECV). Analyse Économique du Secteur des Mines Liens Pauvreté et Environnement. Ouagadougou; May 31, 2011.
- Kyle, L. Burkina Faso children toil in gold mines [Video]: Al Jazeera; July 7, 2012, 2 min., 35 sec., [accessed January 29, 2014]; <u>https://www.youtube.com/</u> watch?v=sEtTtVzYDKs.
- Darissac, M. Burkina Faso: Gold-fever disrupts the beginning of the new school term, Terre des Hommes, [online] October 18, 2011 [cited January 20, 2013]; <u>http://</u> tdh.ch/en/news/burkina-faso-gold-fever-disrupts-the-beginning-of-the-newschool-term.
- 17. Darissac, M. Burkina Faso: Ganzourgou, mine d'or et d'exploitation des enfants. Geneva, Terre des Hommes; January 26, 2012.
- Kabore, IK. "Burkina Faso: The Search for Gold to the Detriment of Schooling." Echos des Provinces, November 17, 2011. <u>http://tdh.ch/en/news/the-search-for-gold-to-the-detriment-of-schooling</u>.
- Bangre, A. "Burkina Faso: Orpaillage Comment mettre fin à l'exploitation des enfants?" Sidwaya Quotidien, November 27, 2011. <u>http://fr.allafrica.com/</u> stories/201111282292.html.
- Kambou, G. Du trou d'or à l'atelier de menuiserie [Video]: Droit libre; March 27, 2012, 10 min., 12 sec., [accessed January 29, 2014]; <u>https://www.youtube.com/</u> watch?v=hq7w7-QmKEE.
- Slate Afrique. "Burkina Faso Les enfants, victimes de la ruée vers l'or." slateafrique.com [online] December 26, 2011 [cited March 29, 2013]; <u>http://</u> www.slateafrique.com/80033/burkina-faso-les-enfants-victimes-de-la-ruee-verslor.
- Bosch, R. "Le Burkina Faso vu d'Espagne (2/3): "Je persisterai dans les mines jusqu'à ce que je sois riche..."." lefaso.net [online] August 2, 2012 [cited January 24, 2013]; <u>http://lefaso.net/spip.php?article49451</u>.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Burkina Faso (ratification: 2001) Published: 2013; accessed November 6, 2014; <u>http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/</u> iloquery.htm.
- Thorson, D. Children Working in Mining and Quarries: Evidence from West and Central Africa. New York, UNICEF; April 2012. <u>http://www.unicef.org/wcaro/ english/documents\_publications\_6925.html</u>.
- Hubbard, G. In Burkina Faso, getting children out of the gold mines, UNICEF, [online] June 12, 2014 [cited November 7, 2014]; <u>http://www.unicef.org/</u> infobycountry/burkinafaso\_73787.html.
- Hinshaw, D. "Photos: Inside the Dangerous Lives of Underage Gold Miners." The Wall Street Journal, March 10, 2015. <u>http://www.wsj.com/article\_email/photos-inside-the-dangerous-lives-of-underage-gold-miners-1426000749-IMyQjAxMTE1NTEyNDcxNzQyWj</u>.
- N'Diaye, FC. Genre et travail des enfants dans les mines et carrières au Burkina Faso, au Mali et au Togo. Dakar, ILO; 2013. <u>http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/</u> groups/public/---africa/---ro-addis\_ababa/---sro-dakar/documents/publication/ wcms\_228135.pdf.
- Agence France-Presse. "Les enfants mineurs, victimes de la ruée vers l'or au Burkina Faso." slateafrique.com [online] March 25, 2013 [cited May 6, 2015]; <u>http://www.slateafrique.com/452245/les-enfants-mineurs-victimes-de-la-ruee-vers-lor-au-burkina-faso</u>.
- 29. Yacouba Yaro, Idrissa Kaboré, and Hamadou Kobanka. Etude sur le travail des enfants sur les sites d'orpaillage et les carrières artisanales dans cinq régions du Burkina Faso. Ouagadougou, Ministère de l'Action Sociale et de la Solidarité Nationale; January 2011. [source on file].
- Government of Burkina Faso. Politique Nationale des Droits Humains et de la Promotion Civique. Ouagadougou; March 2013. <u>http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/</u> groups/public/---ed\_protect/---protrav/---ilo\_aids/documents/legaldocument/ wcms\_229298.pdf.

- Dörrie, P. Fool's Gold, Africa In Fact, [previously online] July 31, 2015 [cited February 4, 2016]; [source on file].
- Berne Declaration. A Golden Racket: The True Source of Switzerland's "Togolese" Gold. Lausanne; September 2015. <u>https://www.ladb.ch/fileadmin/files/documents/</u> <u>Rohstoffe/BD\_2015\_Investigation-Gold.pdf.</u>
- Jacobs, S. 17 images that show the real price of gold, Business Insider, [online] September 30, 2015 [cited November 19, 2015]; <u>http://www.businessinsider.com/gold-miners-in-bani-burkina-faso-2015-9</u>.
- 34. Counterpart International official. Interview with USDOL official. January 12, 2016.
- Radio Television Suisse. Mise au Point: A Ouagadougou, au Burkina Faso, des centaines d'enfants travaillent chaque jour dans une carrière [Video]; September 30, 2012, 7 min., 40 sec., [accessed January 29, 2014]; <u>http://www.rts.ch/video/</u> emissions/mise-au-point/4313454-a-ouagadougou-au-burkina-faso-des-centainesd-enfants-travaillent-chaque-jour-dans-une-carriere.html.
- 36. McGlasson, C. "Out of the mine and into the nursery: How charities from the East are bringing hope to Burkina Faso." itv.com [online] June 4, 2014 [cited January 11, 2015]; <u>http://www.itv.com/news/anglia/2014-06-04/out-of-the-mineand-into-the-nursery-how-charities-from-the-east-are-bringing-hope-to-burkinafaso/</u>.
- Rioux Soucy, LM. "Buriner le granit à mains nues." Le Devoir, November 8, 2014. <u>http://www.ledevoir.com/culture/television/423053/jeudi-13-novembreburiner-le-granite-a-mains-nues.</u>
- Ouédraogo, DE. "Travail des enfants : Alerte sur le site granitique de Pissy." lefaso.net [online] June 28, 2011 [cited March 29, 2013]; <u>http://lefaso.net/spip.php?article42729&rubrique4</u>.
- Integrated Regional Information Networks. "Burkina Faso: Texting to Help Child Domestic Workers." IRINnews.org [online] May 13, 2011 [cited January 29, 2014]; <u>http://www.irinnews.org/report.aspx?ReportId=92708</u>.
- KidsRights. Minors not Miners: Hazardous Child Labour, with a focus on gold mining in Burkina Faso; June 12, 2014. <u>http://www.kidsrights.org/Portals/1/</u> About%20us/KidsRights%20Report-Minors%20Not%20Miners%20 digitaal%20def.pdf.
- Page Pinto, M.-T. Training as Protection for Children in Burkina Faso, Terre des Hommes, [online] January 5, 2011 [cited January 29, 2014]; <u>http://www.tdh.ch/en/news/training-as-protection-for-children-in-burkina-faso</u>.
- U.S. Department of State. "Burkina Faso," in *Trafficking in Persons Report-2015*. Washington, DC; July 27, 2015; <u>http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2015/243405.htm</u>.
- 43. U.S. Embassy- Ouagadougou. reporting, February 19, 2016.
- Thorson, D. Children Begging for Qur'ānic School Masters: Evidence from West and Central Africa. New York, UNICEF; April 2012. <u>http://www.unicef.org/wcaro/</u> english/documents\_publications\_6926.html.
- ILO-IPEC. Ending child labour in domestic work and protecting young workers from abusive working conditions. Geneva, International Labour Organization; June 12, 2013. <u>http://www.ilo.org/ipecinfo/product/download.</u> do?type=document&id=21515.
- 46. U.S. Embassy- Ouagadougou. reporting, February 17, 2015.
- Simpson, C. "Victoria's Secret Revealed in Child Picking Burkina Faso Cotton." Bloomberg Business, December 15, 2011. <u>http://www.bloomberg.com/news/</u> <u>articles/2011-12-15/victoria-s-secret-revealed-in-child-picking-burkina-fasocotton.</u>
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Burkina Faso (ratification: 2001) Published: 2015; accessed November 6, 2014; <u>http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/</u> en/f:p=1000:13100:0::NO:13100:P13100\_COMMENT\_ID:3186023:YES.
- Léa Sabine, and So Some Sien. La marchandisation des enfants au Burkina Faso: trafic, traite et exploitation, Institut des Mondes Africains, [online] November 25, 2015 [cited March 7, 2016]; <u>http://imaf.cnrs.fr/spip.php?article893&clang=fr</u>.
- Wara, H. "Lutte contre la traite des enfants: Une seule structure nationale en vue." Sidwaya, Ouagadougou, December 19, 2013. <u>http://fasopresse.net/societe/2877-lutte-contre-la-traite-des-enfants-une-seule-structure-nationale-en-vue?5e90491fecb379c63acce1d6f2f74023=7eb3c2231451fb19917225eb85dcf91c.</u>

### SIGNIFICANT ADVANCEMENT

- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Burkina Faso (ratification: 2001) Published: 2015; accessed November 19, 2015; <u>http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/ iloquery.htm</u>.
- Institut National de la Statistique et de la Démographie, and Banque Africaine de Développement. *Enquête Qualitative sur la Mendicité dans la Ville Ouagadougou*; April 2011.
- U.S. Embassy- Ouagadougou official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. November 27, 2015.
- Tiemtore, T. "Burkina Faso: Les sites miniers concurrencent les bancs d'école." ipsinternational.org [online] December 17, 2012 [cited December 17, 2013]; <u>http://ipsinternational.org/fr/print.asp?idnews=7096</u>.
- 55. Integrated Regional Information Networks. "Burkina Faso: Gold Rush Hits Education." IRINnews.org [online] August 30, 2012 [cited January 17, 2014]; <u>http://www.irinnews.org/Report/96210/BURKINA-FASO-Gold-rush-hits-education.</u>
- Melik, J. "Africa Gold Rush Lures Children out of School." bbc.co.uk [online] October 11, 2012 [cited March 29, 2013]; <u>http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/ business-19870729</u>.
- 57. U.S. Embassy- Ouagadougou. reporting, January 21, 2014.
- Agence France-Presse. "Burkina Faso's child miners dig for gold and a better life." bdlive.co.za [online] March 27, 2014 [cited January 11, 2015]; <u>http://www. bdlive.co.za/africa/africannews/2014/03/27/burkina-fasos-child-miners-dig-forgold-and-a-better-life.</u>
- J. de Hoop, and F. Rosati. Does Promoting School Attendance Reduce Child Labour? Evidence from Burkina Faso's BRIGHT Project. Bonn, IZA- Institute for the Study of Labor; May 2012. Report No. 6601. <u>http://ftp.iza.org/dp6601.pdf</u>.
- U.S. Department of State. "Burkina Faso," in *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2013*. Washington, DC; February 27, 2014; <u>http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/</u>.
- 61. UNICEF. Birth Registration Fact Sheet: Burkina Faso; 2014. <u>https://</u>unicefburkinafaso.files.wordpress.com/2014/11/birth-registration-burkina-faso\_fact-sheet-aug-2014.pdf.
- 62. 25 years of child rights the right to a name, and a birth certificate, UNICEF Burkina Faso, [online] November 13, 2014 [cited January 11, 2015]; <u>http://</u> unicefburkinafaso.wordpress.com/2014/11/13/25-years-of-child-rights-the-rightto-a-name-and-a-birth-certificate/.
- Smith, D. "Power struggle in Burkina Faso after Blaise Compaoré resigns as president." The Guardian, London, November 1, 2014. <u>http://www.theguardian.</u> <u>com/world/2014/oct/31/burkina-faso-president-blaise-compaore-ousted-saysarmy.</u>
- 64. European Commission. Providing children with their 'first right': new EU project to ensure birth registration in eight countries. Press Release; July 5, 2012. <u>http:// europa.eu/rapid/press-release IP-12-743 en.htm</u>.
- British Broadcasting Corporation. "Burkina Faso declares Michel Kafando interim president." bbc.com [online] November 17, 2014 [cited January 11, 2015]; <u>http://</u> www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-30076907.
- 66. Al Jazeera. "Burkina Faso appoints transitional government." aljazeera. com [online] November 24, 2014 [cited January 11, 2015]; <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/news/africa/2014/11/burkina-faso-appoints-transitional-government-20141123225514740864.html</u>.
- "Why Burkina Faso's coup failed." The Economist, October 2, 2015; Middle East and Africa. <u>http://www.economist.com/news/middle-east-and-africa/21670491-</u> power-shifting-military-civilians-burkina-faso-why-burkina-fasos-coup-failed.
- Allison, S. "How the people of Burkina Faso foiled a military coup." The Guardian, London, September 25, 2015. <u>http://www.theguardian.com/</u> world/2015/sep/25/burkina-faso-foiled-military-coup.
- 69. Brahima Ouedraogo, and Baba Ahmed. "Military in Burkina Faso Confirms Coup, Dissolves Government." bigstory.ap.org [online] September 17, 2015 [cited September 17, 2015]; http://bigstory.ap.org/article/95051cbaabcb412599530675 81a92a1c/military-burkina-faso-confirms-coup-dissolves-government.
- Berman, R. "A Coup in Burkina Faso." The Atlantic, October 31, 2014. <u>http://</u> www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2014/10/a-coup-in-burkinafaso/382192/.

- UNICEF. Burkina Faso Humanitarian Situation Report. New York; August-October 2015. http://www.unicef.org/appeals/files/UNICEF\_Burkina\_Faso\_ Sitrep\_AugSeptOct\_2015.pdf.
- British Broadcasting Corporation. "Roch Marc Christian Kabore elected Burkina Faso president." bbc.co.uk [online] December 1, 2015 [cited February 4, 2016]; <u>http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-34971505</u>.
- United Nations. Secretary-General, Applauding New Burkina Faso President on Inauguration, Also Hails 'Statesmanship' Displayed by Transitional Authorities. Press Release. Geneva; December 29, 2015. <u>http://www.un.org/press/en/2015/ sgsm17437.doc.htm</u>.
- Amnesty International. International Report 2015/16: The State of the World's Human Rights. London; February 23, 2016. <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/</u> documents/pol10/2552/2016/en/.
- 75. Government of Burkina Faso. *Code du travail*, Law N° 028-2008, enacted May 13, 2008.
- 76. Government of Burkina Faso. Portant détermination de la liste des travaux dangereux interdits aux enfants au Burkina Faso, Decree N° 2009-365/PRES/PM/ MTSS/MS/MASSN, enacted May 28, 2009. [hardcopy on file].
- Governement of Burkina Faso. Loi N° 036-2015/CNT Portant Code Minier du Burkina Faso, enacted June 26, 2015. <u>http://www.absmburkina.org/images/ data/CODEMINIER2015/Loi%20036%20portant%20code%20minier%20</u> 2015%20cnt.pdf.
- 78. Government of Burkina Faso. Loi Portant Repression de la Vente d'Enfants, de la Prostitution des Enfants et de la Pornographie Mettant en Scene des Enfants, Law N° 011-2014/AN, enacted April 17, 2014. <u>http://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/ELE</u> <u>CTRONIC/98001/116475/F-1511397845/BFA-98001.pdf</u>.
- Government of Burkina Faso. Law on the Fight Against Trafficking Of Persons and Similar Practices, Law N° 029-2008/AN, enacted May 15, 2008.
- Governement of Burkina Faso. Decree N° 2013-358/PRES/PM/MDNAC portant organisation des opérations relatives à l'appel du contingent JO N° 34 du 22 Aout 2013, enacted April 29, 2013. <u>http://www.legiburkina.bf/m/Sommaires\_JO/ Decret\_2013\_00358.htm</u>.
- Government of Burkina Faso. Portant loi d'orientation de l'education, Law N° 013-2007/AN, enacted July 30, 2007.
- Child Soldiers International. *Louder than words*. Oxford, Oxuniprint; 2012. http://www.child-soldiers.org/global\_report\_reader.php?id=562.
- Government of Burkina Faso official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. November 10, 2014.
- Ouedraogo, A. "Lutte contre la traite des enfants dans le Noumbiel." aib.bf [online] December 24, 2014 [cited January 11, 2015]; <u>http://www.aib.bf/m-2059-lutte-contre-la-traite-des-enfants-dans-le-noumbiel.html</u>.
- ECPAT International, and Association Burkinabé pour la Survie de l'Enfance (ABSE). Alternative report on the implementation of the Optional Protocol on the sale of children, child prostitution and pornography: Burkina Faso.; April 2012. http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CRC-OP-SC/Shared%20Documents/BFA/ INT\_CRC-OP-SC\_NGO\_BFA\_13956\_E.pdf.
- UN International Human Rights Instruments. Core document forming part of the reports of States parties Burkina Faso. Geneva, United Nations; November 26, 2012. http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/ layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?sy mbolno=HRI%2FCORE%2FBFA%2F2012&Lang=en.
- U.S. Department of State. "Burkina Faso," in *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2014*. Washington, DC; June 25, 2015; <u>http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?year=2014&dlid=236332</u>.
- U.S. Embassy- Ouagadougou official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 20, 2014.
- UN Human Rights Council. National report submitted in accordance with paragraph 5 of the annex to Human Rights Council resolution 16/21: Burkina Faso. Geneva, United Nations General Assembly; February 6, 2013. [source on file].
- 90. U.S. Embassy- Ouagadougou. reporting, February 20, 2014.
- Government of Burkina Faso. Décret portant création, attributions, composition et fonctionnement d'un Conseil National pour l'Enfance, Decree N° 2014-092/PRES/ PM/MASSN/MEF/MATS, enacted February 20, 2014. <u>https://www.ilo.org/dyn/ natlex/docs/ELECTRONIC/98000/116474/F-1201415008/BFA-98000.pdf</u>.

#### SIGNIFICANT ADVANCEMENT

- 92. U.S. Embassy- Ouagadougou official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 25 2016.
- 93. U.S. Embassy- Ouagadougou. reporting, February 1, 2013.
- 94. Government of Burkina Faso. Décret promulguant la loi n° 015-2014/AN du 13 mai 2014 portant protection de l'enfant en conflit avec la loi ou en danger, Decree N° 2014-519/PRES, enacted June 20, 2014. <u>http://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/natlex4.</u> <u>detail?p\_lang=en&p\_isn=98010</u>.
- Government of Burkina Faso. Droits de l'enfant : Les députés membres du REPRODEN se forment en matière d'interpellation du gouvernement, National Assembly Burkina Faso, [online] [cited January 11, 2014]; <u>http://www. assembleenationale.bf/spip.php?article785</u>.
- 96. Kindo, N. "REPRODEN : Au Burkina Faso, un enfant sur trois a un risque élevé de mourir de la malnutrition." burkina24.com [online] June 3, 2014 [cited January 11, 2015]; <u>http://burkina24.com/2014/06/03/reproden-au-burkina-fasoun-enfant-sur-trois-a-un-risque-eleve-de-mourir-de-la-malnutrition/.</u>
- 97. U.S. Embassy- Ouagadougou official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 9, 2016.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Labour Inspection Convention, 1947 (No. 81) Burkina Faso (ratification: 1974) Published: 2013; accessed January 11, 2015; <u>http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/ftp=NORMLEXP</u> UB:13100:0::NO:13100:P13100\_COMMENT\_ID:3084384:NO.
- 99. Embassy of Burkina Faso official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 6, 2013.
- 100. Ambassade du Burkina Faso. *Memorandum on Child Labor Control in Burkina Faso*; June 2012.
- Government of Burkina Faso. Plan d'Action National 2011-2015 de Lutte Contre les Pires Formes de Travail des Enfants au Burkina Faso. Ouagadougou; February 2012.
- ILO. ECOWAS Ministers of labour and social welfare adopt a regional action plan on child labour, specially its worst forms. Press Release. Geneva; December 12, 2012. http://www.ilo.org/ipec/Events/WCMS\_195519/lang--en/index.htm.
- ILO-IPEC. ECOWAS Regional Action Plan for the elimination of Child Labour - Especially the worst forms. Geneva; June 2013. <u>http://www.ilo.org/ipecinfo/</u> product/viewProduct.do?productId=25558.
- ILO. Programme pays de promotion du travail décent au Burkina Faso 2012-2015. Geneva. http://www.ilo.org/public/english/bureau/program/dwcp/download/ burkinafaso.pdf.
- Ouattara, D. Fight against cross-border child trafficking, [blog] October 31, 2013 [cited November 23, 2013]; <u>http://www.dominiqueouattara.ci/en/news/fight-against-cross-border-child-trafficking</u>.
- 106. Government of Burkina Faso, and Government of Côte d'Ivoire. Traité d'Amitié et de Cooperation République de Côte d'Ivoire-Burkina Faso. Ouagadougou; July 30, 2014. <u>http://www.diplomatie.gouv.ci/userfiles/file/Cooperation%20</u> bilaterale/TAC%20OUAGA%202014%20RAPPORT%20CONSEIL%20 CONJOINT%20DE%20GVT.pdf.
- Embassy of Burkina Faso official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 20, 2015.
- 108. Government of Burkina Faso. Stratégie de Croissance Accélérée et de Développement Durable 2011-2015. Ouagadougou; 2011. <u>http://www.unpei.org/sites/default/</u><u>files/e library\_documents/Burkina\_Faso\_PRSP\_2011.pdf</u>.
- Government of Burkina Faso. Programme de Développement Stratégique de l'Education de Base (PDSEB). Ouagadougou; August 2012. <u>http://planipolis.iiep.unesco.org/upload/Burkina%20Faso/Burkina Faso PDSEB.pdf</u>.

- 110. Sanou, J. "Lutte contre le travail des enfants au Burkina: 700 000 enfants enregistrés sur les sites d'orpaillage." Le Quotidien, Ouagadougou, March 6, 2015. <u>http://news.aouaga.com/h/46811.html</u>.
- 111. Nikiema, FAK. "Compte Rendu du Conseil des Ministres du 2 Septembre 2015." burkina24.com [online] September 2, 2015 [cited January 5, 2016]; http://www.burkina24.com/2015/09/02/compte-rendu-du-conseil-desministres-du-2-septembre-2015/.
- 112. U.S. Department of Labor. US Department of Labor awards \$5 million grant to combat child labor in Burkina Faso. Press Release; December 17, 2012. <u>http://</u> www.dol.gov/opa/media/press/ilab/ILAB20122472.htm.
- 113. Counterpart International. *Reducing Child Labor through Education and Services* (*R-CLES*). Project Document; 2012.
- ILO-IPEC. Global Action Program on Child Labor Issues. Technical Progress Report. Geneva; October 2014.
- ILO-IPEC. Country Level Engagement and Assistance to Reduce Child Labor II. Technical Progress Report. Geneva; March 2014.
- ILO-IPEC. Country Level Engagement and Assistance to Reduce Child Labor II. Technical Progress Report. Geneva; March 2015.
- ILO-IPEC. Country Level Engagement and Assistance to Reduce Child Labor II. Technical Progress Report. Geneva; October 2015.
- 118. USAID Announces RISE: A New Initiative to Build Resilience in West Africa's Sahel, USAID, [online] February 3, 2014 [cited January 12, 2015]; <u>http://www.usaid.gov/news-information/press-releases/feb-3-2014-usaid-announces-rise-new-initiative-build-resilience-west-africa-sahel</u>.
- USAID. RISE: Resilience in the Sahel Enhanced; February 3, 2014. <u>http://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/RISE\_resilience\_in\_the\_sahel\_enhanced\_pdf</u>.
- Burkina Faso: Country Program 200163 (2011-2015), World Food Program, [online] [cited January 24, 2014]; <u>http://www.wfp.org/countries/Burkina-Faso/</u> <u>Operations</u>.
- World Food Programme. Project Budget Revision for Approval by the Regional Director. Rome. <u>http://documents.wfp.org/stellent/groups/internal/documents/</u> projects/wfp274608.pdf.
- 122. Government of Burkina Faso. Décret portant création, attributions, composition, organisation et fonctionnement d'un Conseil national pour la prévention de la violence à l'école (CNPVE), Decree N°2014328/PRES/PM/MESS/MENA/ MATS, enacted May 2, 2014. [source on file].
- Sarkozi, A. A Child-Friendly School in the Making, UNICEF Burkina Faso, [online] September 25, 2013 [cited January 11, 2015]; <u>http://unicefburkinafaso.</u> wordpress.com/2014/09/25/a-child-friendly-school-in-the-making/.
- Le Représentant de l'UNICEF en visite au CentreNord, UNICEF Burkina Faso, [online] 2013 [cited January 11, 2015]; <u>http://www.unicef.org/bfa/french/media\_7407.html</u>.
- 125. "Lutte contre la traite et les pires formes du travail des enfants: l'heure de la répression dans la Bougouriba." Sidwaya, Ouagadougou, February 5, 2014. <u>http://news.aouaga.com/h/21029.html</u>.
- 126. "Etat civil au Burkina: une stratégie nationale pour sa promotion." news. aouaga.com [online] June 15, 2013 [cited April 15, 2016]; <u>http://news.aouaga. com/h/9157.html</u>.